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February 22, 2011
Present:   Akwabi-Ameyaw, Andrews, Baker, Bettencourt, Bice, Broadwater, Burroughs, Contreras, Cotten, Davis, De Cocker, AVP/ES/SA Espinoza, Eudey, Filling, Garcia, Grobner, Held, Jasek-Rysdahl, Manrique, Marcell, Marshall, McCulley, McGhee, Mulder, Nagel, O’Brien, Seong Soo Oh, Peterson, Petratos, Petrosky, Poole, Regalado, Rogers, Silverman, Stessman, Stone, Strahm, Provost Strong, Werling
Proxies: Elaine Peterson for Mark Bender, Diane Crayton for Judith Keswick, Chad Stessman for Michael Drake,
Guests: President Shirvani, Gina Leguria, Al Tsacle, Andrew Brown, Ignacio Valdez, Pi-Sheng Deng, Al Khade, Dennis Shimek, Marjorie Jaasma, Russ Giambelluca, Deans Goodwin, McNeil, Moore, Nowak and Tuedio.  
Isabel Silveira Pierce, Recording Secretary


	1/AS/11/RSCAPC – Policy for the distribution of faculty research funds raised by President Shirvani from private donors for 2010-2011 Academic year, Passed.
Next Academic Senate Meeting:

Tuesday, March 8, 2011
2:00-4:00 pm., JSRFDC Reference Room

Minutes submitted by:
Betsy Eudey, Clerk


1.
Call to order

2:05pm
2.
Approval of Agenda

No changes

3.
Approval of Academic Senate Minutes of February 8, 2011 

No changes

4.
Announcements

McGhee noted that next Tuesday, March 1, from 4:30-6:00pm, there will be a social activity for veterans, students, faculty and staff in this room (FDC 118).  If you know of any veterans, please inform them of this meeting.  Information should be sent to Facnet ASAP.  
C Davis noted that the Habitat for Humanity benefit concert will be providing sacred music and it’s Free. Featuring classical and contemporary music with 150 people singing.  She distributed a flyer with details.

Provost Strong noted most folks know that the Chancellor’s Office has given us a target of 6715 FTES for next year.  We need to achieve this target in fall and spring semesters since special sessions like summer and winter intersession doesn’t count toward our target.  This year we are on track for 97% of our target of 6869.  Given the budget challenges, we will have to manage schedules carefully to achieve them, and we hope for a robust summer to get surplus funds to put us at the best financial condition possible.  

Marshall announced that she will be ending her 3-year appointment of Faculty Director for GE, and will not seek reappointment.  She wanted that on the record. She’s talking to Eudey about ways to keep discussions going via the FDC.  She has ideas for fora and other issues and we will hear more from FCETL.  She wishes the best for the next director.

Regalado asked if Provost Strong would repeat the FTES numbers. 
Provost Strong reiterated that this past year our target was 6869 FTES and next year’s target is set at 6715 FTES.  Next year’s target is less than this year.  We had five different targets, so planning was very difficult because we had no budget until late September and thus made it difficult to plan for.  On the other hand, we have a challenging budget situation.  We had stimulus money this year to augment sections which we won’t have next year, unless some is left over. We must plan carefully. There’s a 2% up and down grace, so if we are 2% below our target we give some state subsidy back, and will not collect the fees we built into the budget. If we’re 2% over, we don’t get a subsidy for being over but will keep the fees.  Obviously, there are budgetary impacts if we don’t meet the targets.

Jasek-Rysdahl noted that the President will be here later and may speak to the budget.

Regalado asked if these numbers are pending the election by voters with respect to tax extensions.  Provost Strong said according to the memo from the Chancellor’s Office, we will receive a budget in the near term but we need to plan for this as our target.  There was no discussion of a change if the taxes don’t pass and so forth.  This is all he knows at this point. 

Filling said at the last Senate meeting, the Provost had said he’d get back to us about the financial statements from 2009-10.  Provost Strong said they have been submitted to the Chancellor’s Office and need to be approved by the Chancellor’s Office.  Once approved they will be released.  His understanding is that the audit is done, but he will check to be sure.

Jasek-Rysdahl reminded all that the Committee Preference forms were sent out by I. Pierce, and they are due March 4th.  There’s lots of work that needs to be done, so please return these forms to Pierce.  A reminder will go out later today.  
Jasek-Rysdahl said that some information about CIS was in the original packet by error. Please delete the materials that were sent to you if you did print it off.  If you printed these materials, please leave them with us to be destroyed.  He thanked all for their cooperation for this and thanked Dennis Shimek and Gina Leguria for their help with this.

Jasek-Rysdahl participated in the system-wide chairs meeting last Thursday. Stone and Jasek-Rysdahl met with the President and the Provost last Friday, and attended an extended senior staff meeting today. The budget took up much of this. He noted that most of these meetings will probably be involving budget.  If the tax extensions don’t get passed, Quillian said that would be devastating. Even at a system level, they don’t have concrete plans on how to respond to this.  If you take the numbers we’ve been given now, the suggestion is to double that. In that light, we need to try to get as much information as possible out to people. He received information from the Stanislaus County Board Supervisor, Vito Chiesa who is bringing a Turlock Government Night on Thursday, February 24th.  The event is scheduled from 6-8pm at the War Memorial Building on 247 East Canal Dr. Turlock.  This might be something people want to attend. He knows nothing more except the information from the flyer which was distributed.  These government officials might want information on how crippling the cuts will be to higher education.  
Jasek-Rysdahl reported that the (TRPC) Trust Restoration Planning Committee continues to meet.  We will try to do better about reporting on discussions. Members of the committee are Jasek-Rysdahl, Shimek, Stone, and the Provost.  They meet every Tuesday morning.  They have been given a charge to develop a plan to be brought to the Senate to be implemented to restore trust. It’s been hard.  They continue to refer back to the survey that SEC conducted in September.  It provides lots of information. Key areas are communication and transparency, following existing policies and procedures, understanding strategic goals, and the relationship of the President with faculty.  In the last couple of meetings they have especially tried to figure out actions to be taken to address the four areas.  They started to share ideas with SEC last week, to Academic Affairs tomorrow, and to the Dept. Chairs on Friday to bring back to the Senate for ideas.  This morning and in last week’s meeting SEC, the Provost and Kornuta started having conversations about the WASC special visit.  They gave SEC a proposal and we working on replying about the process.  Certainly, we will want to bring the Senate and faculty into that process as well.  We talked about that a bit this morning.  This is a place where issues that the Senate and SEC are addressing.  One principle on the website is that strategic goals are to have early inclusion, regular consultation with as much face-to-face discussion as possible. These meetings offer face-to-face conversations and are quite regular. Hopefully, they will prove to have been positive. 

Jasek-Rysdahl said that an announcement about the MJC/CSUS partnership came out recently.  SEC had questions, and the Provost responded.  We’ll send those responses to ASNet. If you have questions, send them to Jasek-Rysdahl.  He thinks the President will speak to that today as well.  

Introductions of our guests, Dennis Shimek, Marjorie Jaasma, AVP/AA/ALO Halyna Kornuta, Deans Goodwin, Nowak, McNeil, Moore and Tuedio. Gina Leguria, Al Tsacle, Andrew Brown, Ignacio Valdez, Al Khade, and Pi-Sheng Deng.
5.
Committee Reports/Questions

6. 
First Reading Items

a. 
1/AS/11/RSCAPC -- 
Policy for the distribution of faculty research funds raised by President Shirvani from private donors for the 2010-2011 Academic Year
Filling moved the resolution, seconded by Provost Strong.  Filling read the resolved as follows:

Be it Resolved: Academic Senate of California State University, Stanislaus approve the attached policy for distribution of $100,000 in one-time research funds, and be it further 

Resolved: that this policy only apply to the additional funds raised by President Shirvani in the Fall of 2010.
Filling noted that we’ve spent a good amount of time discussing the policy, and it fits the constraints as best as they can imagine.  Jasek-Rysdahl said that David Lindsay will join the discussion after class today.  This was a discussion item at the last meeting.  It is a first reading item, and we’re looking for questions and comments at this time.

Eudey noted that when this first came to the Senate we thought RSCAPC would be considering if it’s beneficial to distribute the funds university-wide or college-wide, and wonders why the charge to RSCAPC limited their deliberations to means to distribute the funds from the college? 
Lindsay cannot add very much. When the committee was approached they were given specific parameters, constraints, and one of those was that the award and distribution be college based. They started from that stipulation.
Provost Strong said it makes sense that we have a process that focuses directly on the colleges.  He doesn’t think there is one structure for the distribution of funds that is perfect.  We have funds that have been awarded to colleges and they distribute those in terms of gifts and endowments.  He felt this would enable more college focus for proposals and maybe cover some projects that might otherwise be awarded by a university-wide approach.  We chose to take another perspective or distribution method compared to the university-wide approach. That was the desire of the Foundation, and that’s where it came from.  

Marcell would like clarification on the policy, in the fourth sentence, it reads “College committees will then determine college-appropriate priorities and criteria for evaluating applications; however, the committees are strongly urged to give first priority to probationary faculty.” Within some colleges priorities may work well, but that may be the minority point of view. How will these college committees be asked to consider the applications and how will faculty know if their application meets the college-wide priorities?

Lindsay had a couple of thoughts to add to that.  A persuasive, overlying constraint on the committee was the time frame. They were asked to come up with policy in a short period of time, and for this one award year only.  Were they coming up with a policy that would apply years into the future, they would have taken more time and would have come up with more details.  Looking at the policy we have before us, we see that the College Deans are to ask the Dept. Chairs to establish the new college-level committee or to designate an existing college level committee. The belief is that Dept. Chairs are somewhat representative of faculty in their departments, in most cases they are elected by respective depts., and these representatives are deciding if a new committee or extant committee can serve that purpose.   

Marcell says there is the assumption that the established committee will establish something that is best for the college, rather than just requesting applications from faculty.  It seems a hierarchy of having to meet a priority instead of seeing what the faculty wants.  Lindsay noted that LAC set criteria too.  Criteria at the college level would be closer to meeting the needs in the college. 
Marcel noted the problem isn’t criteria but priority. 

Dean Moore asked if Marcell could be more expansive about what he means by priority.  Marcell said the sentence indicates “priorities”.  When looking at applications, let’s say that four meet the priority list, but the committee does not evaluate based on criteria on which are the best proposals.  
Lindsay said they used the term “priorities” because of complaints in the past that the LAC process sometimes excluded awards for certain purposes. Perhaps they were not giving money for travel or assigned time.  It’s up to the College committee to decide whether that criterion or priorities would be established. Some would or would not make sense for a college.

O’Brien said you might remember when we discussed this at the last meeting that it would require a motion to move it to a second reading. This would require a motion and a second and 2/3 votes. O’Brien would like to move this to a second reading.  Seconded by Filling.  O’Brien knows this requires a 2/3 majority vote, but given the time restraints, and the timeline in the resolution he would like it addressed today.  He has issues with the policy, but it’s for one year and thinks we should move it forward.  If we don’t agree to move it forward, we have time to discuss it.  Strong supports O’Brien’s motion given the timelines it makes sense to come to a decision if it’s the will of the body.  Passed with over 2/3 vote.

Regalado hears that a lot of what is described here is in the LAC charge, save a few minor adjustments that can be made.  He realizes this is a one-year scenario, but it can set precedents for other scenarios we may face.  Perhaps we already have a committee to address the distribution of funds and could better address this out of LAC.  LAC can address these kinds of circumstances rather than creating new committees.

Poole said the second resolved says it will be only for this particular year.  This concern was raised in SEC as well, but it is not to set precedent.  

McGhee thinks given the timeframe that dragging this out will be a detriment to those receiving funds.  We should give the funds to folks who will use them.  He’s personally not applying for these funds, but there are those that need some certainty in order to meet the deadlines set forth.  If noted this is not setting a precedent this is not an excuse.

Eudey votes against this for several reasons that address topics related to our community.  She is still concerned that we don’t know where the funds came from.  These are activities we engage in, and some faculty are concerned with the origins of these funds to avoid conflict of interest.  This is not unlike the LAC process and it comes at a time when service is not regarded and faculty are overloaded as it is.  We’re trying to get people prepared to engage in this process when we already have a process in place to take care of this. We don’t need to set up new process when we have something in place.  She also continues to be concerned with looking at the strategic plan and goals for student success.  There is lots of focus here on raising funds tied to RSCA and research related to travel.  The primary emphasis should be success of teaching, and there is not specific criteria that shows how it’s going to meet this. She doesn’t think it meets the strategic priorities and is raising the bar for RSCA in midst of other challenges we’re already facing.  

Filling said in case not all colleagues are as forthcoming as Eudey, he requests a secret ballot.  Ballot results 29 yes, 13 no, 1 abstention.

Jasek-Rysdahl thanked Lindsay and RSCAPC for getting this to us so quickly. 

Garcia said when we started the meeting talking about the TRPC, this vote is a perfect example of where this trust committee might be able to take some action. He hopes it didn’t set a precedent. Maybe the trust committee can revisit this, and when there is an attempt to bypass a structure in place the trust committee can have a discussion about this.  If they’re true to their word about early consultation, this would not have gone to RSCPC without consultation.

Eudey reminded all that this does not go into effect until the minutes are distributed and then we have 10 days after before it is sent to the President for approval.


b.
2/AS/11/UEPC --
Recommendation for the Continuance of the CIS Program

Stessman moved, seconded by O’Brien.  Stessman read the resolution as follows:

2/AS/11/UEPC— Recommendation for the Continuance of the CIS Program
Resolved: 
That the Academic Senate of California State University, Stanislaus confirm the recommendation of the University Educational Policies Committee not to discontinue or suspend the Bachelor of Science and Minor in Computer Information Systems.  
Rationale: 
The UEPC was asked by the CIS faculty to consider a request to discontinue or suspend the Bachelor of Science and Minor in Computer Information Systems.  After soliciting input and holding an open hearing in to the matter the UEPC has, based upon the program discontinuance policy 19/AS/03/UEPC, recommended against either discontinuance or suspension of the Bachelor of Science and Minor in Computer Information Systems.  For details see attached recommendation.  
Stessman noted that the Senate packet included the recommendation from UEPC, with some chronological order as to what they went thru.  The packet includes supporting information. The key points originally brought forward from the CIS dept. faculty was that the program be discontinued.  This went through the CBA Curriculum Committee, and was forwarded to UEPC in the fall.  As part of that, the CIS faculty wished to recommend a potential of suspension.  UEPC tried to follow the policy, and there was confusion as to whether suspension is something we can do on this campus.  There was a precedent from the French program, so that is part of the reason why they decided to make a recommendation on this as well. They looked at the policy, and from UEPC’s standpoint, there are only three reasons for programs to be discontinued or suspended; financial reasons, enrollment decline and unnecessary or not academically valid.  

UEPC held open forums and asked for responses.  They received letters; which they held in confidence unless permission was given to be distributed.  They reviewed the policy.  UEPC broke down each of the potential criteria for program suspension, and found no support on any of the three criteria. Hopefully, they justified that in their recommendation.  This recommendation goes sort of against the CIS faculty recommendation who requested discontinuance or suspension, so we wanted to justify that.  He would like to say that in the open hearings and in the feedback they received, there was a majority in support of continuing the program.  There were a few in favor of suspension or discontinuance.  He meant to include another letter, but wanted permission of the writer so it didn’t make it into the packet in time.   

Dean Nowak wanted to speak in support of the proposal brought forward by the College and the faculty in the CIS department.  Since she came last March, she had lots of conversations with faculty in the college about the proposal. Shortly after her arrival in April she received a letter from Al Tsacle proposing a discontinuance of the CIS Major, and it was approved by the College Curriculum Review Committee.  She noted that Stessman mentioned three areas for discontinuance.  As we discuss this, she hopes we can build a case about item three, that the major no longer is necessary. Our faculty have very thoughtfully developed an excellent concentration within the BA major which was approved by UEPC and is now in the catalog and active.  It’s an excellent concentration and the upside is not only that the employers have endorsed it, but the BA majors can now do a double-concentration which gives them a strong foundation for the workplace since more and more information technology is part of a business.  This provides students with an opportunity to do both.  

For Nowak, as a Dean, she is concerned about workload issues.  When she first arrived, they had six faculty in the CIS dept., two FERP’ed and one retired outright. They now only have three full-time tenure track faculty. This is going to be a huge burden on them to deliver a CIS major and concentration.  There is not that much difference between the two curriculums. Because of accreditation, they not only need to stay on top of research, service, and prepare classes, but the accreditation visit is in two years.  If this remains a separate major, they will have to write their own programmatic review and their own assurance of learning which will be a huge workload for these three people. This is well documented and the concentration is well thought out.  In Tsacle’s letter and her memo, the plan is to teach out those in the major and offer those classes so there is no hardship on these students.  This proposal did come from a fellow faculty and was approved by the college curriculum review committee.

Filling acknowledges that the Dean does not speak for everyone in CBA.  His colleagues agreed to this because they were threatened. They were told there was no room for CIS faculty unless a couple agreed to retire, and they needed to kill the program and move it to a concentration.  He can agree that there was a threat, but not informed consent.  

Filling has a question for Stessman.  There is some description about this in the rationale, but there is a trend in CIS, that the majors will increase again, and have gone up now.  He’s wondering if we terminate now, what is the process of reinstating and the  lag involved.

Stessman said part of the reason the recommendation is written this way is because restarting a program is pretty substantial. If look at a new program, it has to go thru the college committee, UEPC, the Senate, through the President and the Provost, and Chancellor.  Whereas, new concentrations only need to go to UEPC and are not forwarded to the Senate. They get AVP/AA approval but do not to the Chancellor. Policies are written to protect programs because we invest time developing them.  Concentrations don’t necessarily have the same protections in the policy.  The understanding from CIS faculty is that there is a well-established trend for increase and decrease in majors.  Last year was rough, but they’re moving up to a peak again, so that was part of UEPC’s reasoning.

Filling says it seems that if this major may expand again, and from the literature it seems there is mixed evidence that the employers say a major is the same as a concentration.  He wonders if UEPC gave thought to that.  

Stessman said at the open hearings, it was reported that the concentration has ethics that could be good for people in CIS and business.  The committee’s feeling is that programs all the time do program reviews, get feedback, and include new courses if desired.  That’s the committee’s feeling.  He respects CIS and Dean Nowak’s suggestion that this might be better, but the feeling is that that it can be incorporated into the major if they see that as important.

Andrew Brown has a double concentration with a double major in CIS and Business. The idea of a concentration instead of major will allow adding on with a minor and a double major. There are lots of business classes, GE and prerequisites that intertwine.  There is a difference between a CIS degree and a business degree with a concentration, especially when competing with other students who are graduating.  He sees this as someone who went to business school addressing utilizing computers, but on a different side of CIS with nothing to do with business.  There’s a big difference, and it will put students at a disadvantage.  We are only one of five campuses still offering a CIS major, and it’s been neglected.  We have great relationship with Foster Farms and Gallo; lots of other schools don’t have that.  Foster Farms offered to pay for SAP access for students here, and the CBA declined to have them pay for something and make them more available for CIS.  They used the justification because it has been neglected, and it’s a high-demand job.  Also known are MIS degrees that people are wanting because there are lots of advancement opportunities.  There is nothing in business that doesn’t involve CIS training. Try to think of something you do without a computer.  The idea is that CIS as a major isn’t relevant anymore, or that a concentration is the same, but it’s not.  We’re competing with people with CIS from other campuses. It will hurt the reputation of the school.  

Provost Strong has concerns that the dept. and college brought forth a change that is being overruled by a university committee. This has potential for problems for the accrediting body, for the business program.  There must be extremely good reasons why the faculty in the business program doesn’t have control over its curriculum.  There are two course differences between the concentration and major.  The concentration replaced the major, and that’s the judgment of the faculty in the dept. and college.  He thinks that should be respected.

Panos thanked the Provost Strong for the news about the budget.  Sticking with the numbers, the CIS program increased 10% in the major.  There are three students in the concentration now, and CIS majors increased 10% since last semester. 

Andrew Brown asked how the numbers are up. For there are students who want to declare the major and have been told it has been discontinued and not available.  They were told to consider the concentration, but are not being permitted to declare the major. One student said that he received a letter telling them it was discontinued and he could not declare a CIS major.  Then he signed up for the concentration.  Students were told last year to hurry up and declare the CIS major if interested, because they would stop letting students declare the major.  In the fall, some students were told not to.

Dean Nowak said she worked with admissions and records explaining that if you’re coming into CIS, there is a strong possibility that the major might be discontinued and students need to think about a concentration as an alternative.  But at that time the proposal had left the college. 

Peterson said the issue about whether faculty feel they have control of the curriculum conflicts with what we have heard from Filling that the reason the change was made was because they were being threatened by a bigger loss of the entire program.  If we continued the program we would meet the true desires of the CIS faculty, and supporting the idea that they shouldn’t have been pushed to make the change.  It sounds like even in this letter that they are doing it because it was necessary from a budget perspective, not because they wanted to eliminate the program.

Eudey said that in this climate of lack of trust, it is hard to know what these folks really felt. When there’s several junior faculty unable to make their feelings known even in this forum with the President and Provost present.  This puts us in an awkward position.  If she was in a program that wanted change and governance said no you can't she would feel a disconnect.  There is a lot of distrust that seems to suggest that this wasn’t the free choice of that dept.  Given that she’s not sure how we can make a meaningful vote here, and she is not sure we have the real facts 

Al Tsacle said he wrote proposal because of budget constraints.  The whole thing was a compromise to not lay off full time faculty.  That was what was behind the proposal to discontinue.

Strahm points out that UEPC spent many hours reviewing and writing up the recommendation while trying to be very sensitive to the issue at hand.  She knows a lot of time was spent looking specifically at their charge and looking at the three criteria they are charged with regards to program elimination.  She would like to remind people that this isn’t just a frivolous thing. We do care what other people have to say, but we are going to follow the policies of the University as they are laid out before us.

Marcell hoped that either the original author or the Dean could share with us if we go with UEPC’s recommendation, what would be the financial impact on the dept. Would they have to lay off full time faculty if we choose not to support this.

Dean Nowak said they’re down to three faculty in CIS, and desperately need them. They won’t go anywhere whether it’s a major or a concentration. It’s really a workload issue as we’re trying to run a major with only three faculty, write reviews, while learning systems. If we switch to a concentration, then the rest of the college can help them and submit one report to accrediting body.  She doesn’t think students will suffer either way with a concentration or major.  CIS students get jobs because the professors are helping them find internships and getting them job placements.  It depends on the faculty out there making those relationships.

Tsacle said the major savings came from the retirements, approximately $150K.  The difference between the concentration and major is about $17K annually.  

O’Brien said he had a question for Tsacle or the student.  Regarding the budget cuts prior to 2008, was there talk of discontinuing this program, or was this a direct result of the budget?  Tsacle said it was a direct result of the budget.

Pi-Sheng Deng gave a brief chronological account of the sequence of events happening last year regarding the CIS issues. Due to mainly the budget crisis in AY 2009~2010, and partially a decreased enrollment (decreasing enrollment was a common and nation-wide, even a world-wide, trend during the past few years), the CIS former Chair Tsacle submitted a letter, which had been approved and signed by the entire CIS Department, on 4/14/10 to the CRC of CBA requesting the change of the CIS degree program to the CIS Concentration. The CRC approved it unanimously. This letter was then submitted to the EB of CBA for approval. The EB of CBA approved the proposal of suspending the CIS degree program while offering the CIS Concentration. With the EB's approval, an official letter signed by all the CIS faculty, was addressed and sent to the UEPC. UEPC held an open forum and made its decision in December.

Pi-Sheng Deng emphasized that, though he could not speak for other CIS faculty, he personally chose to honor and stick to what he had signed and re-affirmed three times. This was just his personal position.
Dean Moore said it sounds like the evaluation of the program was a strategic decision that took many issues into consideration.  Budget is part of all of our consideration for developing and expanding programs.  It seems like the faculty made a strategic decision that seems to be a good one.

Petrosky said he has doubts there will be new evidence.  He motioned to move to a second reading. Seconded by McGhee.

Eudey is not sure if sufficient information came forward in timely manner for consultation. For those of you representing other depts., have you had an opportunity to share this information with your constituents to vote on their behalf? Have you done your due diligence? 

Stone said that at the open forum we had a MJC student who wanted to attend our campus as a CIS major.  We have 6715 FTES to meet so can we hold off on this vote until we can get more numbers and information? 

Andrew Brown prefers to wait so he can bring more data on demand.

By hand vote, the resolution did not receive 2/3 approval to move to a second reading.

Filling said with response to Dean Moore’s request, at this time we are having budget problems, but at the time this occurred Dean Aly had prepared several alternative strategies to meet targets while not cutting programs.  He was told these were not acceptable and was told to cut a program. This was a thoughtful response to a targeted question, which program will you get rid of.

Marcell would like a simplistic clarification.  If voting no, is it going against UEPC and voting in favor of the discontinuation of the CIS Program?

Nagel said there is a policy for how to discontinue a program, UEPC followed it, approving the resolution means we agree with UEPC. Voting no means we disagree with UEPC, but does not necessarily mean we believe that the program should be discontinued.
Andrew Brown wondered if the dept. was told to cut a program, what criteria were used to decide to cut the CIS major. There are lots of other programs with fewer students graduating.  Some programs have fewer students.  Jasek-Rysdahl said we will keep it to this resolution.  

7.
Discussion Items


a.
Remarks by President Shirvani with time for questions (3:30 p.m. time certain)

Shrivani thanked the AS for giving him time to share some of the latest information with us.  The biggest topic pains him to talk about, which is the budget cuts.  He made a presentation recently at his open forum and has communicated with the campus through emails, but many faculty had classes during the forum and may not have been able to attend.  It’s very important for him to come to the Senate and discuss the budget status and challenges.  There is some debate outside and inside the university about how much of the cut our campus has to face.  It starts from $300 million and goes to $500 million.  Based on the discussions in the latest CSU Executive Council meeting, we were told our system cut is $425 Million.  The reason was that we were given funding for 339,000 students and came out with 331,000 students, so we were 8,000 short.  That translates to $70-$75 million dollars we have to return and can’t be counted.  The real impact will likely be $425 million.

Several faculty mentioned a discussion with AS Chairs and Vice Chancellor Quillian that referred to a total cut of $300 million.  We have checked with Vice Chancellor Quillian and were told otherwise.  We are going to eventually get an official letter/directive about how much to cut. Every campus will get that.  No matter what, the impact is devastating at even the lowest amount, not to mention another half billion if the tax extension doesn’t get on the ballot and pass.  Hopefully, the tax extensions will pass and we won’t have to worry about additional cuts.  We have a short time; we are working under a time constraint before faculty leave, to plan for this cut and a possible next cut.  This is a disaster. This is huge, and this time we cannot just deal with this by trimming around the edges and cutting percentages across the board.  This is very deep and has to be approached differently.

If we are looking at a $300 million cut as an example, we need to remember that together with the cuts in 2008 and 2009 this campus already is cutting more than $20 million, and for our size it’s outrageous and unbearable.  We all need to get on board and work together in a collaborative way, in partnership, and we have to put everything on the table.  We cannot just trim around the edges.  We may have to consider closing or merging academic and non-academic departments, programs, or services.  We won’t be able to respond to the enormity of the problem.  We have to think about structural and substantive changes, and how we are going to serve our students and deliver the education they deserve with less money.  We need to find a way to do things differently.  Of course, that does relate to our strategic plan, value systems, and to everything we are about.  However, pragmatic planning needs to happen.  We need to be responding to strategic change through planning; almost a convergence analysis.  We must deliver 6,715 FTES.  We didn’t make our target this year, but there was no penalty.  Next year there will be a penalty.  We have to deliver our enrollment targets.   We have to serve our students, but we have less money and we are already at bare bones.  The President is asking for all your help and to come together and put everything on the table and work collaboratively.

UBAC is an essential component, and he urges that they meet every other week and for a longer time to go through the planning process.   Colleges are equally important.  The leadership of deans and participation of faculty is necessary.  They are the best sources of knowledge, the ones who know the disciplines and how to do things differently to save money and yet keeping the academic integrity.  Recommendations from deans and UBAC are very important.  He wants us to know that while doing these cuts we have to invest in our future.  We cannot just keep cutting, and cannot freeze.  There are campuses that have placed a freeze on hiring, but we do not have a hiring freeze and he refuses to do that.  We must reinvest.  If we keep cutting and stop searches and just deal with the cuts, we’ll chip away at the core of the institution.  There are some programs that need positions, and he’s supporting the hiring of tenure track faculty.  We will also continue with hiring the endowed professor positions that we have worked hard to secure funding for from the community.  While cutting, we have to hire selectively and strategically.  Everything is on the table including administration, staff, and services.

Investment is good news.  He’s supporting faculty development and is a strong supporter of research and scholarly work.  Sabbaticals are an essential part of development and research, and after consultation with Interim VP Shimek and Provost Strong he asked the Provost to lift the hold and go ahead and grant the sabbaticals.  Today, a letter will be sent to faculty indicating their approved sabbaticals will go forward.  It’s an important step for faculty and it is an investment.

Eudey really appreciated the open forum when the President indicated that smaller campuses had smaller budgets, and he would be lobbying the Chancellor's Office for a lesser cut to our campus based on our size.  Are there any indications of how that will work in this cycle? 

President Shirvani said that he will continue working on the issue of disproportionate cuts.  The Chancellor’s Office meeting on March 16 will provide more analysis of the impact.  He has a feeling that we will get some assistance, but cannot promise.

Eudey asked if there is anything we can do.  President Shirvani appreciated that, but said the Chancellor's Office knows there are 3-4 of us around with similar issues, and they were nice in helping us the last time, so we are asking for a continuation and a little bit of a break.  He had a conversation with Stone and Jasek-Rysdahl and will be contacting and organizing a group of faculty to go to Sacramento.  We have a lobby day, but we can do additional lobbying.  He wants to talk about this campus with our own representatives and be sure they understand the impact, not just the cuts, but the economic impact.  As you know, there is almost 20% unemployment in our area and we’re desperately looking for qualified people to come to this area and we have a hard time finding certain skills in this area. If we reduce enrollment, the direct impact on this economy and the future for prosperity and social development in this area will be affected.  The legislature must understand what will happen in their own back yard.

Garcia appreciates some language being used with regard to the planning process.  It’s coming together, but he’s concerned about the use of the strategic plan and values. One thing we noted when he was a member of UBAC was that when we looked to other campuses they had a clearly defined budget planning process, roles, players, and timelines. That seems to be missing here. He wonders if the President now has a vision for timelines.  Are you prepared to roll something out as a Strategic Budget Planning Process?

President Shirvani said they’re having discussions about this, and struggling about the unknown amount of the final cut.  Within the next two weeks, or by the first UBAC meeting, they should have a clear framework but not a plan.  Not only UBAC, the entire campus will know what it is; it will be available campus wide.  

Regalado said in the spirit of the integrity and dignity of the University, as we seek to add revenue to temper a bleak budgetary situation, should we be bracing ourselves for something like the Palin debacle.  President Shirvani said we have to increase our revenue from non-state sources.  There is an enormous push back on that issue, and that’s why we have more problems.  If we had more income from other sources we wouldn’t have to worry as much.  The answer to the question is to have self-support programs, online and on site.  In terms of development we need the kinds of fundraising and events that create revenue.  They’re talking about another event, but not with governor Palin.  You will be informed about it and he’s sure we’ll be pleased with the selection.

Eudey asked if the next event could happen at a time when students could participate or attend as a learning opportunity.  She’s hoping for a win-win situation. 

President Shirvani noted that when these types of events are done for outsiders to come to support the University, the speakers have limited time and cannot come for all day.  The ticket cost is high and it’s not an educational event, but a community event to help raise money from the community and bring them to the campus.  He’s open to bringing well-known personalities to come to campus and lecture for the students and for students to be exposed to them as a separate activity.  He’s happy to talk to the Speaker and Speaker- elect to organize this.

O’Brien thanked the President for coming to see us. Could you speak to the partnership with MJC?  

President Shirvani appreciated O'Brien bringing this up.  The history is that MJC has always wanted a center in Turlock and has been working on it for several years, but they found it would cost $10-12 million to build it and they’re under pressure to be accessible in the community.  The new MJC President Lowenstein met with President Shirvani and asked for his help.  Since we have land available, MJC could place temporary structures on-site for vocational courses and ESL.  These are not courses we offer.  We went to the University Facilities Planning Committee and consulted with them.  The committee supported the idea.  Once we got their blessing, we announced it and are working on a lease.  The Chancellor has given us the green light and we’re currently working on a lease.  Once signed, he’s expecting that over the next several months we’ll have temporary structures in place on the gravel parking lot.  Classes will be in the evenings and the rooms will be available in the mornings for us.  It was supposed to be classrooms for 70 students, but now it’s more like 40-student classrooms. These are modern green buildings.  This is a foundation for future opportunities.  He’s discussed with the Deans that MJC is open to helping us with remediation classes in Math and English.  If that happens, it will help tremendously with our budget and the student’s pocketbook.  Instead of paying our tuition fee for remediation classes, they can take a full load here and remediation across the street while registered here.  He left it to the Provost and Deans to talk to faculty in English and Math here and at MJC to see if they want to do this.

Filling said you mentioned the need to raise money, and he can follow the logic thru self-support, but is confused by the online.  The online stuff is labor intensive.  How is that raising money for us?  Could you tell us if you’re supporting SB8?

President Shirvani noted that it’s online programs and not courses.  We still don’t have an online program on campus, and are one of two campuses in the entire system without an online program.   Such degree programs, online or on site via self-support, generate income.  The Executive MBA is self-support.  Filling clarified the reference was to self-support, not online.  President Shirvani said yes, any form of self-support generates revenue. 

President Shrivani is not supportive of the older versions, but modifications of SB8 he would support if the identities of individual donors are protected.

President Shirvani hopes that we can continue these conversations, but noted that we don’t have a lot of time.  We need a substantive plan to respond to this budget.  Thank you for giving him this opportunity.
8. 
Open Forum

9. 
Adjournment
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